A Proposed Music Therapy Program Framework for Persons Living with Dementia in Long-Term Care who are Experiencing Sundowning

Julia Blundon

A Thesis

in

The Department

of

Creative Arts Therapies

Presented in Partial Fulfillment of the Requirements

for the Degree of Master of Arts (Creative Arts Therapies, Music Therapy Research Thesis

Option)

Concordia University

Montreal, Quebec, Canada

September 2024

© Julia Blundon, 2024

CONCORDIA UNIVERSITY

School of Graduate Studies

This is to certi	fy that the thesis prepared	
By:	Julia Blundon	
Entitled:	A Proposed Music Therapy Program Framewo	ork for Persons Living with
Dementia in L	ong-Term Care who are Experiencing Sundow	ning
and submitted	in partial fulfillment of the requirements for th	ne degree of
Master o	of Arts (Creative Arts Therapies, Music The	rapy Research Thesis Option)
complies with	the regulations of the University and meets the	e accepted standards with respect to
originality and	quality.	
Signed by the	final Examining Committee:	
		Chair
	Laurel Young	Chan
		Examiner
	Cynthia Bruce	
		Examiner
	Annabelle Brault	
		Supervisor
	Laurel Young	
Approved by		
	Cynthia Bruce, Chair, Department of Crea	ative Arts Therapies
2024	YEAR	
	Annie Gérin, Dean, Fa	culty of Fine Arts

ABSTRACT

A Proposed Music Therapy Program Framework for Persons Living with Dementia in Long-Term Care who are Experiencing Sundowning

Julia Blundon

Sundowning is a relatively common phenomenon experienced by persons living with dementia that involves a worsening of symptoms (e.g., increased confusion, agitation, anxiety, aggression, etc.) that occurs regularly in the mid-late afternoon or early evening. While music therapy holds great potential to address challenges related to sundowning, a literature review revealed no consistent music therapy applications or existing program frameworks specific to this phenomenon. Therefore, the purpose of the present study was to develop a group music therapy program framework for persons living with dementia in long-term care facilities who are experiencing sundowning. The first 1.5 steps of intervention research design, as conceptualized by Fraser and Galinsky (2009; 2010), were used to define the problem, analyze the literature, and propose a theory of change. All of the information gathered and organized up to this point was then used to determine the structure and processes of the proposed group music therapy program. While this program is yet to be evaluated and further refined within a research or practice context, this study may still serve as a practical guide and advocacy tool for music therapists who would like to establish a similar type of program. Limitations of the study along with other implications for practice and future research are presented.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

First, I would like to thank the Concordia Music Therapy faculty for your knowledge and support, and for providing countless learning opportunities that allowed me to grow as a person.

Thank you, Alzheimer Groupe Inc., that first planted the seeds for the conceptualization of this research.

To my family, friends, former cohort members, and colleagues – thank you for your endless support, understanding, and care throughout this process, and for keeping me grounded.

A profound thank you to Dr. Laurel Young for your wisdom, dedication, and support. This program would not be what it is without your expertise.

Finally, thank you to my grandmother, for being the inspiration behind my journey through music therapy.

Table of Contents

Abstract	iii
List of Tables	viii
Chapter 1. Introduction	1
Significance of the Inquiry	1
Personal Relationship to the Topic	3
Statement of Purpose	5
Research Questions	5
Key Terms	6
Chapters Summary	6
Chapter 2. Related Literature	8
An Overview of Sundowning	8
Definition, Symptoms, and Prevalence	8
Possible Causes	8
Physiological Factors	9
Environmental Factors	9
Psychosocial Factors	10
Existing Treatments and Supports	11
Brief Overview of Music Therapy in Dementia Care	13
Why Music?	13
Brief History of Music Therapy in Dementia Care	14
Current Music Therapy Practices for PLWD in Long-Term Care	
Introduction	14
Referral and Assessment.	15
Goals	16
Two Perspectives	17
Music Therapy and Sundowning	17
Types of Music Experiences	19
Receptive music experiences	19
Re-creative music experiences	21
Improvisational music experiences	22

Compositional music experiences	
Evaluation	23
Summary Conclusion	23
Chapter 3. Methodology	25
Research Design	25
Data Collection	25
Data Analysis	26
Chapter 4. Results	27
The Problem Theory	27
Identified Problems	27
Risk Factors	27
Protective and Promotive Factors	28
The Program Theory	28
Malleable Mediators	28
Action Strategy	29
Theory of Change	29
The Program Framework	29
Program Setting	29
Session Leader and Support Personnel	31
Resources	
Protocols	
Referral	32
Assessment	33
Goal Examples	33
Flexible Session Plan Structure	36
Other Select Considerations	38
Chapter Summary	38
Chapter 5. Discussion	39
Brief Reflections	39
Limitations	39
Implications	40

Research	
Practice	40
Advocacy	41
References	42

List of Tables

Selected Examples of Receptive Music Therapy Experiences	20
Selected Examples of Re-creative Music Therapy Experiences	21
Selected Examples of Compositional Music Therapy Experiences	23
Physiological Goals and Strategies for a Music Therapy Program Framework	34
Environmental Goals and Strategies for a Music Therapy Program Framework	35
Psychosocial Goals and Strategies for a Music Therapy Program Framework	35
Flexible Session Plan Structure for a Music Therapy Program to Address Sundowning	
in PLWD	37

Chapter 1. Introduction

Significance of the Inquiry

Dementia is not a disease; it is an umbrella term for a group of symptoms associated with various progressive neurological conditions. The most common of these is Alzheimer's disease (AD) which accounts for 60%-80% of cases (Alzheimer Society of Canada, n.d.). Other forms of dementia include vascular dementia, dementia with Lewy bodies (DLB), frontotemporal dementia (FTD), Huntington's disease, Creutzfeldt-Jakob disease, normal pressure hydrocephalus (NPH), Parkinson's disease dementia, Korsakoff syndrome, and mixed dementia (i.e., more than one cause, such as the simultaneous occurrence of Alzheimer's disease and vascular dementia; Alzheimer's Association, n.d.). Symptoms of dementia may vary according to the specific disease and the individual, but it typically includes memory loss, mood and behavioural changes, and progressive decline in other cognitive abilities such as thinking, attention, problem solving, and language (Alzheimer Society of Canada, n.d.).

Currently, there is no cure for most dementias; and existing pharmacological interventions have limited or negative effects (Alzheimer Society of Canada, n.d.; Gitlin et al., 2012). Some researchers have identified a need for more non-pharmacological interventions to help address the behavioral and psychological symptoms of dementia (BPSD; Raglio et al., 2020; Verdelho & Goncalves-Pereira, 2016; Vink & Hanser, 2018) whereas other researchers and dementia advocates have identified a need for more initiatives that will support persons living with dementia (PLWD) and their caregiver(s) to realize their full potential for quality of life throughout the progression of the disease (Alzheimer's Association, n.d.; Beer, 2014; Young, in press; Zwerling et al., 2016). The differences between these two perspectives will be further explored in Chapter Two. However, both broadly support the idea that there is a need for more initiatives that will help better the lives of PLWD in some way.

Although PLWD may exhibit a range of symptoms (as outlined above), a distinct phenomenon referred to as sundown syndrome, or sundowning¹ has been consistently observed in many PLWD—as many as 66% of those diagnosed with AD (Alzheimer Society of Canada, n.d.). Sundowning involves a *worsening* of symptoms (e.g., increased confusion, agitation,

¹ The terms *sundown syndrome* and *sundowning* are both used in scholarly literature to refer to the same phenomenon. However, to be consistent and to align with a philosophical stance that focuses on personhood rather than on pathology (explained further in Chapter 2), the term *sundowning* will be used throughout this thesis.

anxiety, aggression, etc.) that occurs regularly in the mid-late afternoon or early evening (Alzheimer Society of Canada, n.d.; Canevelli et al., 2016; Gnanasekaran, 2015; Kachiyants et al., 2011; Yevchak et al., 2012). Sundowning has adverse impacts on the quality of life of PLWD, and it can also increase stress, frustration, and emotional and physical fatigue of both personal and professional caregivers, in home, community, and long-term care contexts (Bliwise et al., 1993; Canevelli et al., 2016; Zwerling et al., 2016). This can impact the quality of care being provided, which in turn can inadvertently exacerbate the challenges related to sundowning, thus potentially perpetuating an unhelpful repetitive cycle for all concerned (Canevelli et al., 2016; Gnanasekaran, 2015; Kachiyants et al., 2011). Burnout in carers supporting PLWD occurs frequently, with more than 45% exhibiting a range of symptoms including anger, depression, and feelings of being unable to carry out caring-related activities (Canadian Institute for Health Information, n.d.).

Despite the prevalence and challenges of sundowning, literature indicates that its causes are not yet well understood (Canevelli et al., 2016; Cipriani et al., 2015; Gnanasekaran, 2015) and it is not being addressed (i.e., prevented or treated) in consistent ways (Canevelli et al., 2016; Kachiyants et al., 2011). Antipsychotics may be prescribed (Canevelli et al., 2016; Gnanasekaran, 2015; Kachiyants et al., 2011; Lineweaver et al., 2021), but these have not been found to be particularly effective and may even result in adverse effects including over-medication (Canevelli et al., 2016; Mueller et al., 2018). There is a growing consensus on the need for non-pharmacological solutions that will prevent or address the BPSD and/or improve quality of life for PLWD at large (Canevelli et al., 2016; Gitlin et al., 2012; Vink & Hanser, 2018). Given the prevalence of sundowning among PLWD (noted above), non-pharmacological solutions that target this issue specifically could be particularly helpful in establishing more consistent best practice approach frameworks in dementia care.

Literature indicates that music therapy may serve as a particularly promising non-pharmacological option to improve quality of life for PLWD (e.g., Baird et al., 2020; Clements-Cortés, 2020; Janus et al., 2020; McDermott et al., 2012; Young, 2013, in press). Although the role of a certified music therapist may vary in different dementia care contexts (e.g., community day programs versus long-term care, see Young, 2013), music therapy may be defined as the informed use of various facets of music experiences and the relationships that develop through them as the impetus for positive change within these contexts (Bruscia, 2014). Music may be

particularly important for PLWD because areas of the brain related to musical functioning usually remain relatively intact even into the later stages of the disease (Jacobsen et al., 2015; McDermott et al., 2014; Young, 2013). PLWD, regardless of previous musical training or knowledge, are often able to engage with music in meaningful ways when other forms of communication or expression have become difficult (Jacobsen et al., 2015; Krøier et al., 2021; Young, 2013, in press). Musical engagement can promote feelings of wellbeing, provide a vehicle for selfexpression, and enhance a sense of connection with self and others (Krøier et al., 2021; McDermott et al., 2012; Raglio et al., 2020; Ridder & Wheeler, 2015). This, in turn, can potentially prevent or reduce challenging behaviours/symptoms associated with dementia (Ray & Mittelman, 2015; Ridder et al., 2013; Ridder & Wheeler, 2015) or enhance environments that do not accommodate the evolving needs of PLWD and their ways of being in the world (Beer, 2016; Young, 2013, in press). However, my review of the literature and informal discussions with music therapists who practice in this area revealed that music therapy is not being delivered in consistent ways for PLWD. This inconsistency is evident even in relation to sundowning—a phenomenon that has been repeatedly identified as being challenging in various dementia care contexts, as noted above.

Personal Relationship to the Topic

Music has been my passion since I was 4 years old and enrolled in piano lessons. Even at this young age, music satiated my creative needs and was a vehicle for self-expression. Over time as I explored a variety of other instruments, including voice and guitar, my passion for music evolved into a much more layered and profound appreciation for all that it can convey, such as joy, despair, and tranquility.

As an adolescent, I witnessed the slow and then rapid decline of my grandmother's cognitive and physical health due to Alzheimer's disease. During the last few days of her life, my grandmother appeared unresponsive; she no longer opened her eyes and was placed on a ventilator which made her appear stiff and rigid. Hoping to help my grandmother find some comfort and peace, my mother put on some recorded classical music. As the music played, my grandmother's face and body relaxed, and she seemed to enter a state of calm. This experience impacted me profoundly and this image has stayed with me, sparking my interest in wanting to work with PLWD and eventually motivating my decision to pursue music therapy as a career. This decision was also influenced by my mother and sister, both of whom have worked in

healthcare-adjacent professions, where they had opportunities to interact with music therapists. They suggested that this profession was well aligned with my passions—music and helping others.

In the fall semester of 2020, I began my pre-professional music therapy training in the Music Therapy Graduate Diploma program at Concordia University, in Montreal, Canada. Over 400 hours of my 1200-hour internship were completed in a community day program for PLWD. Due to the Covid-19 pandemic, all group and individual music therapy sessions occurred online, with PLWD logging on from their homes, usually supported by a family caregiver. Despite the physical distance, I was able to observe how the participants connected with themselves and with each other through music experiences tailored to meet their needs in context. For example, while working with a group of men living with early to mid-stage dementia, I facilitated a song-writing experience where they were invited to share destinations for a trip they might like to take. As they participated in this discussion, I incorporated their ideas into a simple song framework, which I then sang for them, accompanying myself on guitar. Individuals had a range of emotional responses (e.g., smiles, tears, sharing of memories) and also commented on each other's contributions and responses. These types of meaningful experiences further affirmed my desire to work with this segment of the older adult population.

It was during my time in this day program setting that I learned about sundowning. The day program staff asked me if I would facilitate an online music therapy program for individuals experiencing this phenomenon, with additional technical and practical support for their participation being provided by family and professional caregivers when possible. Over a sixweek period, I facilitated a weekly 30-minute program starting at 3pm. Over this short period of time, I learned a great deal through my own observations and through feedback received from participants, caregivers, staff, and music therapy supervisors. When my placement finished, I realized that I had more to learn and also wondered how this online program might be further refined and/or realized within an in-person music therapy context.

In the fall semester of 2021, I entered the Magisteriate in Arts, music therapy program at Concordia University and chose to pursue the research thesis option. When I started to formulate my research thesis proposal, I began to reflect upon my previous practicum experience and reviewed related literature. Although the potential for music therapy to support PLWD who are experiencing sundowning seemed evident, I found limited published information on applications

of music therapy for persons experiencing sundowning. Therefore, I decided that this would be the focus of my thesis.

Statement of Purpose

As noted above, the BPSD can negatively impact quality of life for PLWD and also pose various challenges for personal and professional caregivers. Because current pharmacological treatments have little or adverse effects, there is a need for more non-pharmacological approaches. Sundowning is a relatively common phenomenon experienced by PLWD but despite the potential that music holds to address related challenges, there are no consistent music therapy applications or program frameworks specific to this phenomenon. In addition to what I found in the literature regarding applications of music therapy for PLWD at large, my personal experience in facilitating an online music therapy program to address challenges related to sundowning suggested that a program framework realized according to best or promising practice guidelines² (i.e., those informed by current research, knowledge, and practical considerations) could be helpful for all relevant stakeholders (i.e., PLWD, their personal and professional caregivers, and music therapists). Therefore, the purpose of the present study was to develop a group music therapy program framework for PLWD in long-term care facilities who are experiencing sundowning. I chose to focus on long-term care as most of the relevant literature is situated in this context and many music therapists also work in this area. It is likely that aspects of this program framework can be adapted for use in other contexts (e.g., community day programs). Implications for future research and practice in other contexts (including online practice) are highlighted in Chapter Five.

Research Questions

The primary research question was: How can a music therapy program framework be designed to support PLWD who experience sundowning in long-term care contexts? Subsidiary questions were: (a) What are the needs of PLWD who are experiencing sundowning in long-term care contexts?; (b) What music therapy experiences may be used to address these needs?; and (c) How can these experiences be organized into a feasible program structure for long-term care contexts?

² A best practice approach refers to a program, intervention, or initiative, that demonstrates (through quality evidence) high impact, adaptability, and transferability. A promising practice is an intervention, program, service, or strategy that shows potential (based on theory) for developing into a best practice. (Public Health Agency of Canada, 2016).

Key Terms

There are key terms contained in the research questions not previously defined. Music therapy is "...a discipline in which Certified Music Therapists (MTA) use music purposefully within therapeutic relationships to support development, health, and well-being. Music therapists use music safely and ethically to address human needs within cognitive, communicative, emotional, musical, physical, social, and spiritual domains." (Canadian Association of Music Therapists, 2020). Within the context of this research, a music therapy program framework is being defined as a set of guidelines informed by relevant research and practical knowledge wherein music therapy experiences can be realized in context to support persons experiencing sundowning. Long-term care refers to living accommodations for individuals who require a full continuum of care services, 24 hours a day, seven days a week. These include professional health care and social support services, personal care, and other practical services such as meals and housekeeping (Alzheimer Society of Canada, n.d.). Music therapy experiences are those where the agent of therapy is not just the music (i.e., an object which is external to the PLWD), but also the individual's experience of the music (i.e., the interaction between person, process, product, and context, and interactions among persons). Here, the music therapist's role involves shaping the client's experience of that music (Bruscia, 2014). The four main methods of music experience will be described in Chapter 2, and how they are applied or realized within the proposed program framework will be explained in Chapter 4. Other key concepts will be defined in context as they occur throughout this paper.

Chapters Summary

This thesis contains five chapters. Chapter 1 outlined the significance of the inquiry and described my personal relationship to the topic. The purpose of the study and research questions were also presented. Chapter 2 reviews relevant literature and is organized under two overarching categories: an overview of Sundown Syndrome (Sundowning) and an overview of music therapy in dementia care. This information was used to conduct a directed content analysis. Chapter 3 outlines how the first one and a half steps of Fraser and Galinsky's (2010) intervention research methodology were designed within the context of this research. Chapter 4 presents the results of a directed content analysis based on information extracted from the literature along with a proposed flexible program framework based on these results. Finally, Chapter 5 provides some final

reflections and discusses potential implications of this inquiry for future research, advocacy, and practice. Limitations of the study are also presented.

Chapter 2. Related Literature

The purpose of this chapter was to review literature relevant to the research questions and organize it in such a way that would help to facilitate a directed content analysis (described in Chapter 3). Part one provides an overview of sundowning. This includes a definition, description of symptoms, prevalence, possible causes, and existing treatments and supports. Part two provides an overview of music therapy in dementia care, with a focus on its applications in long-term care contexts.

An Overview of Sundowning

Definition, Symptoms, and Prevalence

As noted in Chapter 1, sundowning involves a worsening or heightening of BPSD that occurs regularly in the mid-late afternoon or early evening. There is some debate as to the duration of symptoms, with some researchers believing that they begin with the onset of darkness and last only a few hours while others speculate that they continue throughout the night. (Alzheimer Society of Canada, n.d.; Canevelli et al., 2016; Gnanasekaran, 2015; Kachiyants et al., 2011; Yevchak et al., 2012). The occurrence of sundowning is believed to be associated with an increased rate of cognitive decline (Canevelli et al., 2016; Cipriani et al., 2015; Yevchak et al., 2012). It is also important to note that some dementia scholars and researchers have proposed that BPSD (in general, not specific to sundowning per se) may not always be directly caused by individuals' neurological condition but rather by a failure to adequately accommodate their evolving needs; and, in this case, *symptoms* may also be understood as attempts to communicate these needs (Power, 2019; Ridder & Wheeler, 2015; Young, in press).

Although increased agitation is perhaps the most commonly noted symptom, others may include confusion, anxiety, depression, apathy, delusions, auditory and visual hallucinations, disorientation, wandering, seemingly random vocalizations, and poor sleep (Canevelli et al., 2016; Cipriani et al., 2015; Verdelho & Goncalves Pereira, 2016; Yevchak et al., 2012). Although prevalence rates in relation to age, race, and sex have not yet been conclusively determined, research suggests that up to 66% of all PLWD (in community and long-term care settings) experience sundowning (Alzheimer's Association, n.d.; Canevelli et al., 2016).

Possible Causes

Although exact mechanisms associated with the development of many dementias remain unclear, the literature indicates three overarching factors to consider as possible causes of

sundowning: physiological, environmental, and psychosocial. (Canevelli et al., 2016; Kachiyants et al., 2011; Menegardo et al., 2019; Yevchak et al., 2012).

Physiological Factors. To date, the potential link between sundowning and disruption of circadian rhythms appears to be the most widely researched hypothesis (Boronat et al., 2019; Canevelli et al., 2016; Cipriani, 2015; Kachiyants et al., 2011; Menegardo et al., 2019; Silva et al., 2017; Todd, 2020; Yevchak et al., 2012). Circadian rhythms are the body's natural cycle of sleep and wakefulness. However, when there is an alteration or damage to the suprachiasmatic nucleus (SCN), otherwise known as the circadian pacemaker of the body, this can interfere with normal circadian functioning (Canevelli et al., 2016). A decrease in volume of the SCN has been observed in many older adults as part of normal aging (especially those 80 years of age or older), and in persons living with AD and other dementias regardless of age (Boronat et al., 2019; Canevelli et al., 2016; Todd, 2020). Additionally, melatonin, an important hormone secreted by the SCN in response to darkness, also decreases as people age and even more so in PLWD (Canevelli et al., 2016; Menegardo et al., 2019; Xie et al., 2017). Cumulatively, this evidence appears to support the hypothesis proposed above; but, more research is needed because there may be other physiological factors to consider (Canevelli et al., 2016; Todd, 2020).

The cholinergic system is responsible for regulating various aspects of brain function (e.g., sensory processing, attention, sleep, and arousal (Canevelli et al., 2016; Cipriani et al., 2015; Menegardo et al., 2019). Degeneration of this system has been documented in people living with AD, and it is hypothesized that impaired cholinergic transmission may contribute to the disruption of circadian rhythms and behavioural regulation (Canevelli et al., 2016). Dysregulation of the hypothalamic-pituitary-adrenal (HPA) axis, which is responsible for the secretion of cortisol, the body's main stress hormone, may also be related to heightened BPSD in the late afternoon since people living with AD who experience sundowning have been found to have higher levels of cortisol than those who are not experiencing this phenomenon (Canevelli et al., 2016; Venturelli et al., 2013). Although these contributing physiological factors to the etiology of sundowning are not definitive, they do suggest that sundowning is a complex multifactorial phenomenon (Canevelli et al., 2016; Kachiyants et al., 2011; Menegardo et al., 2019; Silva et al., 2017; Todd, 2020; Yevchak et al., 2012).

Environmental Factors. Researchers also postulate that several environmental factors may exacerbate the BPSD and subsequently lead to the onset of sundown syndrome and

negatively impact overall quality of life (Hansen et al. 2017). Many long-term care facilities have ambient light levels that are too low to support natural light-dependent sleep-wake cycles which in turn may contribute to the development or worsening of circadian disorders (Canevelli et al., 2016; Cipriani et al., 2015; Gnanasekaran, 2015; Todd, 2020; Yevchak et al., 2012). These facilities often have noisy, overstimulating environments that feel unfamiliar to PLWD, and trying to navigate or make sense of these environments may lead to mental and physical exhaustion (Chaudhury et al., 2018). Excessive noise coming from residents, staff, and/or technology (e.g., TVs, loud medical devices, radios, fans, etc.) occurs frequently in long-term care facilities (Chaudhury et al., 2018). This can agitate residents and precipitate negative social interactions (Campo & Chaudhury, 2012; Chaudhury et al., 2018). Spaces designated for leisure or social activities are often located near busy corridors, elevators, and nursing stations which can produce noise and unwelcome distractions (Campo & Chaudhury, 2012). Some PLWD continuously walk or pace, perhaps attempting to navigate their environment or express what they are experiencing (Alzheimer's Association, n.d.; Alzheimer Society of Canada, n.d.). This can result in heightened fatigue, stress, and agitation as the day progresses (Alzheimer's Association, n.d.; Canevelli et al., 2016; Khachiyants et al. 2011, Yevchak et al., 2012).

Psychosocial Factors. Psychosocial factors include psychological and social influences that affect individuals' mental health and behaviour (Merriam-Webster, 2018). Various interpersonal interactions that occur with others in specific roles and/or contexts appears to be an overarching salient psychosocial factor that impacts persons who are experiencing sundowning.

Quality of life for PLWD can be significantly impacted by the relationships that they have with personal and family caregivers. In Canada, it is estimated that 61% of PLWD live at home (Canadian Institute for Health Information, n.d.). Family members often assume primary caregiver roles (Smebye & Kirkevold, 2013) but often do not receive adequate training and support (Yaghmour, 2021). Furthermore, primary caregivers are often faced with a range of challenges, including financial hardship and the changing nature of their relationship with their loved one which can evoke complex feelings such as guilt, grief and loss, and anger (Alzheimer Society of Canada, n.d.). It is important for caregivers to find ways to navigate these challenges because lasting constructive relationships between personal/family caregivers and PLWD can help to sustain the latter's connection to their sense of self and personhood, foster feelings of

independence and agency, and contribute significantly to the overall success of their care (Hansen et al., 2017; Smebye & Kirkevold, 2013).

Relationships between PLWD and their professional caregivers are also affected by a number of factors, which in turn can impact how behaviours or feelings may be expressed by PLWD. Long-term care facilities are often understaffed, resulting in low staff-to-resident ratio. This minimizes the availability of supportive or preventative care and leads to a lack of structured and stimulating daily schedules and social activities tailored to meet residents' needs (Canevelli et al., 2016; Exum et al., 1993; Hansen et al., 2017; Khachiyants et al. 2011).

Literature also indicates that many long-term care facilities lack adequate numbers of professional psychosocial support staff (Cohen-Mansfield et al., 2015, 2017; Shiells et al., 2019). Professional caregivers (e.g., nurses, personal support workers, etc.) are typically challenged by heavy workload and time limitations, which can negatively impact their emotional and physical health. Furthermore, this lack of time can affect quality of care since many staff adopt a task-oriented approach that does not always prioritize meaningful relational interactions (Gallagher-Thompson et al., 1992; Khachiyants et al., 2011). Nursing staff often lack specific knowledge and training in dementia care and, as such, many do not communicate effectively with PLWD or adequately address complex needs such as pain management, feelings of grief and loss, and psychosocial needs (Cadieux et al., 2013; Cohen-Mansfield et al., 2015; Machiels et al., 2017; Shiells et al., 2019). As a result of unmet psychosocial needs, PLWD may experience boredom, sensory deprivation, anxiety, fear, depression, and loneliness which may be expressed as BPSD, within and outside of the context of sundowning (Cohen-Mansfield, 2001; Cohen-Mansfield et al., 2015).

Existing Treatments and Supports

Traditionally, pharmacological interventions have been the most common way to address symptoms associated with sundowning (Canevelli et al., 2016; Todd, 2020). These include antipsychotic medications, which are widely believed to be the most prescribed medication for treating PLWD and are often considered the first line response in addressing this issue (Canevelli et al., 2016; Kachiyants et al., 2011). Additionally, melatonin supplementation to address sleep-related issues associated with sundowning has been widely advocated in research on circadian disorders (presented above) and frequently used in long-term care facilities (Canevelli et al., 2016; Gnanasekaran, 2015; Yevchak et al., 2012). Other medical interventions, such as

cholinesterase inhibitors, antidepressants, benzodiazepines, and hypnotics have also been used to address sundowning upon onset of symptoms (Canevelli et al., 2016; Yevchak et al., 2012).

Although pharmacological interventions may appear to provide an immediate solution, they typically only pacify symptoms and are not an actual treatment for sundowning per se (Kachiyants et al., 2011; Park et al., 2017; Rados et al., 2021; Yevchak et al., 2012). Furthermore, these medications often have adverse side effects, and this risk increases when multiple medications are prescribed (i.e., polypharmacy; Canevelli et al., 2016; Gnanasekaran, 2015; Rados et al., 2021). This may include cardiac problems, increased falls, and increased cognitive impairment (Hernández et al., 2019; Rados et al., 2021). Subsequently, these adverse side effects may be misdiagnosed and treated as new ailments which may result in a drug-disease interaction (DDSI), meaning that the pharmacological treatment for one disease may result in the worsening of another (Gnanasekaran, 2015; van Tongeren et al., 2020).

Given these significant challenges, more non-pharmacological options are being explored. Light therapy, or bright light therapy (BLT), is used to treat seasonal affective and circadian rhythm disorders and is being considered as a potential treatment for PLWD who are experiencing sundowning. This involves sitting in front of a specially designed light source for a few hours each day (brighter than most ambient lighting in long-term care facilities), in order to help stabilize disrupted circadian rhythms. Although current research is limited, preliminary evidence has indicated that BLT may have potential to stabilize sleep cycles in PLWD, reduce feelings of restlessness, improve overall cognitive functioning, and reduce agitation (Khachiyants et al., 2011).

Various Alzheimer's associations provide practical information on how personal and professional caregivers can best support PLWD who are experiencing sundowning. Suggestions include environmental adaptations, such as ensuring proper lighting in personal rooms and common areas, playing soothing music that is aligned with individuals' personal preferences, and reducing noise, clutter, and excessive numbers of people in individuals' rooms. Dietary considerations include avoiding caffeine and foods high in sugar, especially in the evening. Establishing a routine of preferred activities as well as a stable sleep schedule is also important. Finally, they also suggest that caregivers can learn how to constructively redirect individuals who are experiencing negative symptoms toward more positive options, such as engaging in preferred

daily routine activities, as noted above. (Alzheimer Society of Canada, n.d.; Mayo Foundation for Medical Education and Research, 2024; National Institute on Aging, 2024).

Finally, it is important to note that music and/or music therapy is consistently noted in scholarly and other relevant literature (e.g., Alzheimer's Disease International, 2022; Public Health Agency of Canada, 2021) as a non-pharmacological option that can either help to address the BPSD and/or to improve quality of life for PLWD. However, because there are no established government healthcare standards regarding access to music therapy services for PLWD in Canada (and elsewhere), we can conclude that many of these individuals (including those experiencing sundowning) do not have consistent access to professional and personalized music therapy services that could help (Young, in press). The following section provides a brief overview of music therapy in dementia care and explains why music therapy holds unique potential for PLWD, and specifically for those experiencing sundowning.

Brief Overview of Music Therapy in Dementia Care Why Music?

Research shows that the music functions of the brain, such as musical perception, emotion, and memory can remain relatively intact even into the late stages of most dementias. (Belgrave et al., 2011; Cuddy et al., 2012; Gagnon et al., 2012). This means that many PLWD can perceive and respond to music in meaningful ways, even when they have difficulty processing language and other forms of sensory input (Baird & Thompson, 2020; Ridder et al., 2013; Ridder & Wheeler, 2015; Young, 2013, in press). These preserved musical abilities may serve as a means through which PLWD can feel connected to others, their environments, and to their own sense of self thus contributing to their potential for realizing wellbeing and quality of life (Baird & Thompson, 2020; Belgrave et al., 2011; Cuddy et al., 2012; Ridder et al., 2013; Young, 2013, in press). Although public awareness regarding the potential value of music for PLWD has increased over the last decade, the rationale underlying this value is not always well understood (Young, in press). While neuroscientists continue to work toward increased understanding of the mechanisms underlying how music works in the brain (in general and for PLWD; Global Council on Brain Health, 2020), music therapist researchers and clinicians continue to develop and expand upon various applications of music in dementia care contexts (Baird et al., 2020; Tomaino, 2016; Young, in press).

Finally, scholars have proposed that there are seven capacities of music that contribute to its therapeutic value—music is engaging, emotional, physical, synchronous, personal, social, and persuasive (Brancatisano & Thompson, 2020). The relevance of these capacities to the present study will be further elucidated in Chapter 4.

Brief History of Music Therapy in Dementia Care

It has long been understood across various cultures that singing, playing instruments, dancing, and/or listening to music can positively impact health and well-being. Music therapy, however, did not become an organized profession in North America until 1950 with the founding of the National Association of Music Therapy in the United States. This was due in great part to the work of musicians who had been playing for hospitalized World War I and II veterans as a means of helping them manage their physical and emotional trauma (American Music Therapy Association, n.d.). Since that time, music therapists have been working with older adults, including PLWD, in a range of treatment and living contexts, also creating practical resources and conducting research on music therapy in dementia care. Some foundational authors and scholars in this area include David Aldridge (2000), Ruth Bright (2017), Alicia Clair (2017), Melissa Mercadal-Brotons (2018), Helen Odell-Miller (2017), and Concetta Tomaino (2017). Areas of focus included: developing approaches to music therapy assessment and evaluation, theory building, defining the music therapist's role in dementia care within multidisciplinary teams, developing specific approaches/music experiences to meet the needs of PLWD, music and the brain, music therapy advocacy, and research that examined clinical outcomes. Current music therapy research and practice has continued to evolve from the foundation laid by this early work and several of these noted music therapist scholars currently continue to add to our body of knowledge in music therapy and dementia care.

Current Music Therapy Practices for PLWD in Long-Term Care

Introduction. Given the large amount of literature that has emerged in this area over the last 20 years (i.e., hundreds of publications) it is impossible to name all individuals who have continued to build on the work of the pioneer music therapist scholars noted above. However, publications by Abbott (2013), Belgrave et al. (2011), Clements-Cortés (2020), Ridder and McDermott (e.g., McDermott et al. 2014; 2021), and Young, 2013, in press) served as key resources for the current thesis and, these music therapist scholars are considered as notable contributors to the area of music therapy and dementia care.

Referral and Assessment.³ In long-term care, referrals to music therapy for PLWD may be made informally (e.g., a verbal request from a loved one or healthcare staff) or formally (e.g., through an established online or paper referral system). Music therapists follow up on these referrals by conducting an initial music therapy assessment that utilizes a music-based protocol to determine how various music experiences may be personalized and applied to help to improve individuals' quality of life in various domains (e.g., psychosocial, emotional, behavioral, cognitive, sensory, etc.). This assessment may occur within a single session or over the course of two or more sessions. The music therapist may also note observations in a group music therapy (or other) setting. Relevant background information is also gathered (including information about musical preferences and experiences) by reviewing an individual's healthcare chart and, when possible, by speaking to persons who know the client (e.g., loved ones, other health care professionals, etc.) or the client themself (Young, 2013; 2024).

Many music therapists who work in dementia care often create their own initial assessment protocols/approaches based on their own training, practical experiences, knowledge, and philosophical orientation (Young, 2013). In my music therapy training, I used a descriptive assessment format, where responses to a pre-planned or emergent music-based assessment protocol were noted within the following domains: communication, cognitive, motor, musical, emotional, and social (Concordia University, 2020). However, the literature also contains published music therapy assessment tools that may be used specifically for PLWD in long-term care.

Munk-Madsen (2001) created a music therapy assessment model designed for PLWD that was published in the *Nordic Journal of Music Therapy*. It emerged out of a research project conducted in a residential home for older adults in Denmark. Similar to the descriptive assessment used during my music therapy training, responses to a music-based assessment protocol (that may occur over 3-4 sessions) are noted via questions contained within six distinct sections: (a) musical activities (i.e., musical responses and/or responses to music), (b) type and quality of motor activities, (c) mood and emotional responses, (d) cognition, (e) attention and contact (i.e., energy level and responses to various stimuli) and (f) verbal comments or other overall reactions to the music therapy [assessment] session. It is important to note that this model

³ Although outcomes from various diagnostic and cognitive assessment procedures may contain relevant information for music therapists, this section focuses only on initial assessment procedures used by music therapists to help to determine how music therapy may contribute to the individual care plans of PLWD.

is based on the work of one music therapist, and the level of detailed documentation required necessitates video recording of sessions or utilization of an outside observer, which may make it more realistic for use in research, rather than in clinical practice. This also appears to be the case for the *Music Therapy Assessment for People with Dementia* (MTAPD; Mitsudome, 2013) and the *Music in Dementia Assessment Scales* (MiDAS; McDermott et al., 2014), both of which are further developed than Munk-Madsen's assessment model (i.e., reliability and validity of these tools have been examined). However, it also appears that these tools are not a typical type of initial assessment that would quickly help to establish a care plan but rather more like evaluation tools that may be used over more extended periods of time for ongoing assessment and/or evaluation of musical and non-musical *responses* and *behaviours* and/or *processes* and *outcomes*.

Norman (2012) created a music therapy assessment tool to provide music therapists with an efficient, holistic, strengths-based approach that would help determine if/and/or how music therapy might be an appropriate option for individuals in long-term care, including PLWD. As this tool is meant to complement previous assessments completed by other professionals, the music therapist first reviews this documentation, if it is available, and also gathers other background information in the same ways as previously noted. This assessment focuses on making observations of the residents' behaviour and physical demeanor in response to music experiences that include singing, movement, and exploring musical instruments. Observations are reported by selecting checkmarks of potential observed behaviours within five distinct sections:

(a) musical training and musical preferences, (b) communication and social interactions, (c) cognitive and motor skills, (d) affective response to interventions (e.g., making eye contact and holding gaze, participating in activity), and (e) overall assessment and music therapy recommendations. Given the efficiency of this format, music therapists working in long-term care may find this tool (or a version that is modified to suit a specific context) to be particularly useful.

Goals. In addition to determining how music therapy may be incorporated into an individual's care plan, initial assessment procedures also help to establish personalized goals that may be addressed through music therapy. Typical goals may include (but are not limited to): improving quality of life, decreasing social isolation, reducing anxiety, reducing or preventing aggressive behaviour, stimulating reminiscence, maximizing existing personal and functional capacities, promoting communication and/or constructive interactions with others (including

loved one and care providers), and improving or maintaining cognitive skills, social skills, and/or motor skills, and improving mood (Clements-Cortés, 2020; Ridder & Wheeler, 2015; Young, 2013). Goals may be individualized, general, measurable (quantitative), and descriptive (qualitative; Borczon, 2017; Concordia Music Therapy Handbook, 2020; Young, 2013). They may also be emergent in that they are revealed as a music therapy process evolves over time (Bruscia, 2014; Madsø, 2022; Young, 2013). Goals may be realized within a symptom focused approach (e.g., focus on treating behavioral or psychological symptoms) and/or within a strengths-based/resource-oriented approach (e.g., focus on supporting engagement in personalized music experiences to enhance quality of life). While it goes beyond the scope of this thesis to present underlying premises of these two approaches or perspectives in detail, a brief summary overview follows.

Two Perspectives. Given the prevalence of bio-medical and evidence-based medicine (EBM) approaches in many healthcare contexts, it is not surprising that much of the current research to date focuses on using music or music therapy to *treat* the BPSD. Although this approach to research may yield some interesting and relevant scientific knowledge, an exclusive focus on this one type of evidence does not capture the full essence and creative complexities of *real-world* music therapy processes (Aigen, 2015; Bradt, 2012). Furthermore, other music therapy clinicians and scholars have been advocating for the adoption of more person-centered and resource-oriented applications of music therapy in dementia care. In this orientation, music is regarded as a potential resource for health and wellbeing and is utilized in ways that nurture the strengths and potentials of each individual in context (McDermott et al., 2012; Rolvjord, 2016; Ross, 2017; Young, in press). Young (in press) argues the following:

Applying music like a pill to *treat* BPSD inherently situates it within a biomedical model that is antithetical to a holistic, person-centered approach wherein PLWD are not pathologized but rather afforded opportunities to express themselves, interact with others, feel a sense of agency, and explore their evolving potentials and love of music for its own sake. (para. 16)

The ways in which these two perspectives are considered within the proposed music therapy program framework that emerged out of this study are briefly addressed in Chapter 4.

Music Therapy and Sundowning

Although much has been written on the ways in which music and music therapy may be applied to address the BPSD, and some has been written on resource-oriented music therapy approaches for PLWD, very little has been published on music and/or music therapy and applications that are specific to sundowning. I found four relevant articles that I will briefly summarize here.

Whitcomb (1994) was the first music therapist to publish a paper on this topic. Here, she provided a rationale as to why music therapy is important for PLWD and outlined strategies (based on her personal and professional experiences) for facilitating music therapy groups for PLWD who are experiencing sundowning. These strategies include: (a) environmental modifications (e.g., seating arrangement that supports participant interaction, reduce visual/auditory distractions and clutter, and control lighting), (b) approaches to music facilitation (e.g., utilization of live music for adaptability and flexibility, playing familiar music to mitigate anxiety, repetition of lines/choruses and simplifying lyrics to encourage participation and confidence), and (c) resident centered therapeutic programming (e.g., consideration of residents' ages, musical preferences, ethnic backgrounds, religious orientation, unique needs, and how these affect participation).

A study by Pecotz and Lesta (2006) that examined the effects of music therapy sing-along groups (using recorded and live familiar music) during sundowning, found that this experience fostered social interactions, improved overall well-being, enhanced mood, and resulted in increased non-verbal social behaviors. Finally, two studies conducted by Lineweaver et al. (2021; 2022) examined the use of personalized playlists (utilized with trained researchers present) as a means of addressing symptoms and behaviours associated with sundowning. Results indicated that immediately following music listening sessions, many participants showed significant improvement in BPSD-related behaviours, such as agitation and depression, and increased positive engagement with others. However, they also found that some sundowning symptoms were more amenable (i.e., symptoms improved) to this music listening application than others. Symptoms that were more amenable included disengagement, confusion, and unresponsiveness (Lineweaver et al., 2021). Symptoms that were less amenable included repetitiveness and restlessness. While aggression was also cited as being less amenable (i.e., little to no change) the authors indicated that this may have been due to the fact that participants exhibited low baseline aggression levels (Lineweaver et al., 2021). While these two research articles examine music

listening experiences that fall outside of a music therapy context, they are still important to consider because they offer relevant information that may be re-conceptualized and applied within music therapy contexts that aim to address sundowning.

The following section will provide summary overviews on types of music experiences (also referred to as music interventions) noted in the literature that have been used to support and/or meet diverse needs of PLWD in long-term care. Given the purpose and research questions of the present inquiry, only music experiences that have potential applicability for group music therapy programs within the targeted context have been included.

Types of Music Experiences. Although there are several publications indicating various types of music experiences that may be applied in music therapy for PLWD, this thesis will focus on succinctly integrating information contained in three publications that synthesize and/or provide summary overviews on this literature: Young (2013), Ridder and Wheeler (2015), and Clements-Cortés (2020), along with two publications that focus on music therapy and sundowning specifically (Petocz & Lesta, 2006; Whitcomb, 1994). This material will be organized within four overarching methods of music experiences as described by Bruscia (2014): receptive, re-creative, improvisational, and compositional.

Receptive music experiences. Receptive music experiences are those where "the client listens to [pre-recorded or live] music and responds either silently, verbally, or in another modality" (Bruscia, 2014, p. 304). See Table 1.

Table 1Selected Examples of Receptive Music Therapy Experiences

Receptive experiences	Summary Descriptions and Sources
Listening to pre-composed live or	Clients listen to music that is organized and/or tailored by music
recorded music	therapist to produce and/or maintain specific responses (e.g.,
	relaxation). The music therapist adjusts live music based on clients'
	responses. In environmental music, goals focus on creating a
	supportive and therapeutic sound environment in context (e.g., in a
	dining area). Use of nature sounds (could be confusing) or music
	that is overstimulating may be contraindicated. (Clements-Cortés
	2020, pp. 8,16; Petocz & Lesta, 2006, p. 9; Ridder & Wheeler,
	2015), p. 1060; Young 2013, p. 729).
Therapist improvising music for	The music therapist starts with music that matches the clients'
clients	demeanour or energy level. Music elements (e.g., volume, tempo,
	etc.) are modified gradually to help clients achieve more optimal
	state of being (i.e., the iso principle). Typically use voice and/or
	harmonic instruments (i.e., piano: Clements-Cortés, 2020, p. 16;
	Young, 2013, p. 737.)
Therapeutic singing	The music therapist sings preferred songs to individuals in a group
	context and encourages musical or other relational interactions
	among clients. In Neurologic Music Therapy (NMT), goals may
	also focus on maintaining verbal abilities and respiratory capacity
	(Clements-Cortés, 2020, p. 15; Ridder & Wheeler, 2015, p. 1066;
	Young, 2013, p. 729.)
Vibrotactile stimulation and	The use of tactile stimulation and vibrations produced by musical
music-assisted sensory	instruments used to elicit sensory responses and/or constructive
stimulation theme groups	interactive engagements. This may be used alone or to support a
	theme (e.g., singing My Bonnie Lies Over the Ocean accompanied
	by an ocean drum: Clements-Cortés, 2020, p.16; Ridder &
	Wheeler, 2015, p. 1060; Young, 2013, pp. 729, 738-740.)
Dancing/moving to live or	Participants move (independently or interactively) in organized or
recorded music	improvised ways in response to music. The music therapist
	provides musical, verbal, visual, gestural, and/or sensory cues
	(Young, 2013, pp. 728-729; Ridder & Wheeler, 2015, p.375).

Re-creative music experiences. Re-creative music experiences are those where "the client learns, sings, plays or performs pre-composed music" and involves "rendering, reproducing, realizing, or interpreting any part or all of an existing musical work" (Bruscia, 2014, p. 298). See Table 2.

Table 2Selected Examples of Re-creative Music Therapy Experiences

Re-creative experiences	Summary Descriptions and Sources
Group sing along	The music therapist sings familiar pre-composed songs with live
	accompaniment and may encourage clients to participate by singing
	along. Adaptations to consider include: Create a calm environment
	(e.g., dim lights, draw curtains, strategic seating), prioritize anxiety
	reduction, relaxation, and reassurance; exclude individuals whose
	anxiety/agitation may be exacerbated by this type of activity, use a
	soothing/low-medium energy song for closure, and/or to help
	orient/transition clients to the next activity (Clements-Cortés, 2020,
	p. 16; Petocz and Lesta, 2006, p. 9; Whitcomb, 1994, pp. 70, 73-74;
	Young, 2013, p. 730.)
Adapted Lyric Analysis	Music therapists utilize familiar song lyrics to convey positive
	messages to a group of clients and/or validate their feelings, without
	extensive (or any) verbal processing. This is indicated for clients who
	respond constructively to messages in songs or emotions contained in
	lyrics (Young, 2013, p. 749).
Playing Familiar (Known)	Music therapists provide resources and support for clients who
Instruments	are/were musicians (amateur or professional), facilitating the
	enjoyment and fulfillment of playing a familiar instrument. Clients
	may be given opportunities to perform with and/or for others (e.g.,
	clients, music therapist) in a supportive environment. Instruments
	may be adapted to meet clients' needs (e.g., open-tuned guitar) and
	clients may explore other accessible instruments or alternative music
	experiences as needed (i.e., to enhance the client's experience and/or
	to transition to another instrument/music experience if the client's
	ability to play their own [adapted] instrument deteriorates; Clements-
	Cortés, 2020, p. 16; Ridder & Wheeler, 2015, p. 1060; Young, 2013,
	pp. 749-750).

Improvisational music experiences. Improvisational music experiences involve those where "the client makes up music while playing or singing, extemporaneously creating a melody, rhythm, song, or instrumental piece" (Bruscia, 2014, p. 295). See Table 3.

 Table 3

 Selected Examples of Improvisational Music Therapy Experiences

Improvisational	Summary Descriptions and Sources
experiences	
Playing percussion	Group members play small percussion and/or rhythm instruments in
instruments	response to a musical and/or rhythmic structure provided by the music
	therapist, which can be precomposed or improvised. Adaptations include
	using one kind of instrument (e.g., drums) or softer instruments, such as egg
	shakers, which may be better suited for clients who struggle maintaining a
	rhythmic pulse. Clients may play along to carefully chosen recorded music
	that aligns with their preferences and/or has strong rhythmic pulse. It is not
	essential for all group members to play an instrument during this experience
	(Young, 2013, pp. 741-742).
Small group improvisation	An improvised musical structure is created by the music therapist based on
	sounds and/or music (vocally and/or with instruments) provided by group
	members. In a large group setting this type of experience may not be
	feasible (Young, 2013, pp. 740-741).

Compositional music experiences. Compositional music experiences are those where "the therapist helps the client to write songs, lyrics, or instrumental pieces or to create any kind of musical product, such as music videos or audiotapes" (Bruscia, 2014, pp. 301). See Table 4.

Table 4Selected Examples of Compositional Music Therapy Experiences

Compositional experiences	Description and Sources
Group songwriting	The music therapist helps clients write a song by providing a structured
	framework for them to create lyrics within a group theme. This is best
	suited for small groups (4-6 members), however the therapist can also
	independently compose/improvise lyrics that align with the chosen theme.
	For example, creating a song that describes a component of each client's
	attire or features of the weather. Compositions may be accompanied by
	either a pre-established melody chosen or composed by the music therapist
	or an improvised tune. It may be confusing for some clients to use a
	familiar pre-composed song melody for this purpose – i.e., putting new
	words to a familiar song (Clements-Cortés, 2020, p. 16; Young, 2013, pp.
	751-752.)

Evaluation

As previously noted, when working with PLWD in long-term care, evaluation of an individual's music therapy care plan may be ongoing because goals and music experiences may need to be adapted to meet a client's needs in the present and/or to support them as their needs and potentials evolve over time (Young, 2013; in press). While tools such as the Music in Dementia Assessment Scales (MiDAS) have been designed to examine music therapy processes and outcomes (McDermott et al., 2014), these detailed evaluations are typically used for research purposes, perhaps because they do not accommodate time and resource restraints that often exist in *real world* dementia care contexts. Facilities may also have established standards where they review multidisciplinary care plans according to a pre-determined schedule (e.g., every six months) and revise accordingly (Alzheimer Society of Canada, n.d.; McDermott et al., 2014), which may have implications for music therapy services. Fundamental considerations regarding music therapy program and care plan evaluation will be further addressed in Chapter 4 in relation to the proposed music therapy framework.

Summary Conclusion

Sundowning is a common yet complex phenomenon that involves a worsening of BPSD during late afternoon and evening hours. Although the exact cause is not known, it appears to be influenced by physiological, environmental, and psychosocial factors. Pharmacological treatments are commonly used to address the BPSD, but they often have limited positive impact

and can also result in unwanted side effects, posing challenges for all concerned. While music or music therapy is often cited as a viable non-pharmacological option to *treat* the BPSD (including those associated with sundowning), PLWD in long-term care often do not have consistent access to a full range of music therapy services. Furthermore, some dementia advocates and music therapy scholars advocate not only for a broader range of support services but also for a more person-centered approach where music is considered as a health and wellness resource rather than as a treatment. While music therapists have an established history of working in long-term care settings with PLWD using various music experiences to address relevant goals, very little has been written on how music therapy might be used to address sundowning for PLWD, and specifically in long-term care. Therefore, as noted in Chapter 1, the purpose of this study was to develop a group music therapy program framework for PLWD in long-term care who are experiencing sundowning. The following chapter will outline how an intervention research methodology was conceptualized within the context of the present study.

Chapter 3. Methodology

Research Design

This study was informed by intervention research design as conceptualized by Fraser and Galinsky (2010). This methodology involves a systematic process wherein research findings, theoretical knowledge, and practical knowledge are combined to create a new or modified program in order to bring about purposive change, such as altering a behaviour, reducing risk, or improving outcomes (Fraser et al., 2009; Fraser & Galinsky, 2010). This research design typically employs a five-step model. In Step One, a *problem* is defined. Relevant literature is examined and *risk*, *promotive*, and *protective* factors related to the problem are identified. From these identified factors, *malleable mediators* are determined along with appropriate interventions, settings, and levels of treatment. Once all of these factors are finalized, a theory of change is proposed which serves as the foundation for program development. Step Two uses the aforementioned information to design a draft of the structure and processes of the program. This draft is reviewed by experts and revised accordingly. The program is then piloted, and content is expanded to address training and implementation. Steps Three to Five involve creating efficacy tests, testing effectiveness in practice settings, and disseminating program findings and materials (Fraser et al., 2009; Fraser & Galinsky, 2010).

In order to focus this study and keep it within the scope of a master's thesis, only the first 1.5 steps of the intervention research design were employed (i.e., up to and including the point where a program framework is proposed). Other delimitations are noted in the data collection procedures outlined below.

Data Collection

Information relevant to the research questions was collected from scholarly literature including peer-reviewed articles, published books and book chapters, theses, dissertations, and implicated organization websites such as the Alzheimer Society of Canada (n.d.). Scholarly sources were delimited to those written in English and published between 2011 and 2023, with the exception of a few seminal articles. These sources were identified through keyword searches of online databases including Medline, EBSCO, Psych Info, APA Psych Net, Google Scholar, and Concordia's Sofia Discovery Tool. Search terms (entered in various combinations) included: *music therapy, sundown syndrome, sundowning, music, dementia, Alzheimer's disease, Alzheimer's, long-term care, nursing homes, and circadian disorders.* This resulted in 79 relevant

sources that included: 45 journal articles, 20 books/chapters, one doctoral thesis and 13 websites.⁴ Thirty-nine of these sources address various aspects of music and/or music therapy in dementia care (with four focused specifically on sundowning), and 40 focus exclusively on sundowning.

Data Analysis

The initial step involved defining the problem (i.e., the overarching issue or need(s) that this program aimed to address) within the targeted setting (i.e., long-term care). I then conducted a directed content analysis of the literature (that had been organized and summarized in Chapter 2) wherein I extracted information and organized it into emergent themes contained within predetermined categories that aligned with intervention research design. These categories included: risk factors, promotive factors, protective factors, malleable mediators, identified problems (i.e., needs), intervention level and outcomes, and intervention agents (i.e., session leader and support personnel). Please note that contextualized definitions of these italicized terms will be included in Chapter 4 as part of the results. Once the organization of this material was finalized, I proposed a theory of change which summarizes the overarching rationale as to why the program framework that I am subsequently proposing will potentially address the identified problem (i.e., challenge and/or need). I then reviewed all of the information gathered and organized up to this point to help determine the structure and processes of the proposed group music therapy program for PLWD in long-term care who are experiencing sundowning. Throughout the entire duration of the data collection and analysis processes, I maintained a journal to record analytic memos, which also aided in drawing out connections between the data and my practical knowledge and experiences (to date) of working as a music therapist in dementia care contexts. This, in combination with ongoing consultations with my supervisor, helped me to understand how this information might be conceptualized in real-world practice.

-

⁴ Given the overwhelming amount of material, only sources that seemed directly relevant to the research questions (including those written by known experts) were retained. The subjectiveness of this process is noted as a possible limitation in Chapter 5.

Chapter 4. Results

The Problem Theory

Identified Problems

After organizing and reviewing the information that was extracted from the literature, the main problem was revealed as follows: While sundowning may be associated with an expected progression of an individual's dementia, perceived symptoms and behaviours may be exacerbated or even caused by needs that are not being recognized or adequately addressed in many long-term care contexts. These needs fall within three overarching domains: physiological, environmental, and psychosocial (Canevelli et al., 2016; Kachiyants et al., 2011; Menegardo et al., 2019; Yevchak et al., 2012). Using directed-content analysis procedures, risk, promotive, and protective factors were identified within each of these three domains and are subsequently described below. It is important to note that aspects of these domains are inextricably linked and as such, the identified factors have varying degrees of relevance for all three domains.

Risk Factors

Risk factors encompass variables that affect the probability of a problem emerging or being sustained under certain conditions. These may include individual characteristics, life experiences, and contextual elements (Fraser et al., 1999; Fraser & Galinsky, 2010). Within the context of the present study, identified physiological risk factors include: (a) poor sleep/disturbed sleep patterns (possibly due to disruption of circadian rhythms), (b) poor nutrition, (c) poor hygiene, (d) lack of physical activity, (e) exhaustion (due to excessive wandering as well as sleep related issues), (e) unaddressed pain, and (e) adverse side effects of pharmacological interventions, including those caused by polypharmacy (see Chapter 2, p. 12). Environmental risk factors include: (a) ambient light levels that are too low to support natural light-dependent sleepwake cycles, (b) excessive noise/other over stimulation that manifests within personal/common/social spaces, and (c) spaces that feel unfamiliar and/or restrictive. Psychosocial risk factors include: (a) breakdown in relationships with personal caregivers and loved ones, (b) inadequate/poor relationships with professional caregivers, (c) not enough professional psychosocial support staff, (d) boredom/sensory deprivation, (e) unaddressed feelings of grief and loss, and (f) overall social isolation. Alone or in combination, these various risk factors may contribute to feelings of fear, anxiety, loneliness, agitation, and depression; and, they may negatively impact overall quality of life.

Protective and Promotive Factors

Protective factors serve to mitigate the probability of adverse future outcomes by directly modifying risk factors, and they act as guidelines for designing more effective social programs. Similarly, promotive factors are variables or resources that promote positive outcomes. These factors mediate the effects of risks by moderating the interactions among risk factors, thereby buffering against their full impact (Fraser et al., 1999).

Within the context of the present study, factors that have been identified as protective against physiological manifestations of sundowning and/or promotive of positive physiological change include: adequate sleep, rest, physical activity, hygiene, nutrition, and appropriate usage and monitoring of medication. Environmental factors that have been identified as protective against perceived BPSD and/or promotive of positive change include: optimal lighting, optimal levels of sensory input and/or stimulation as determined by context, and living spaces that are designed to feel more like a home and/or part of a neighbourhood. Psychosocial factors that have been identified as protective against perceived BPSD and/or promotive of positive change include: opportunities to engage in constructive, supportive, and meaningful relationships (personal and professional), and opportunities to participate in personally meaningful social, leisure, creative, expressive, and/or other preferred activities.

The Program Theory

Malleable Mediators

Malleable mediators are variables that can be influenced or modified through intervention to bring about positive outcomes. These are determined through analysis of the identified risk, promotive, and protective factors (Fraser & Galinsky, 2010). Within the context of the present study, malleable mediators within the physiological domain include: reduced and/or more optimal use of medications, orientation to time of day (as a means of addressing symptoms due to disruption of circadian rhythms), and promoting increased relaxation and/or decreased levels of anxiety/agitation (as a means of improving sleep/rest, nutritional intake during meals, physical activity, etc.). It is also possible that addressing these aforementioned variables could help to maintain feelings of relaxation and/or prevent anxiety. Malleable mediators within the environmental domain include: lighting, noise and/or sounds that are over-stimulating or agitating, and design and location of personal/common/social spaces. Malleable mediators within the psychosocial domain include: enhancing relational interactions (i.e., between PLWD and:

other residents, professional and family/personal caregivers, and others), enhancing perceptions/understandings of dementia for professional and family/personal caregivers and others, and ensuring accessibility to a range of personally meaningful and supportive experiences and activities in social and other contexts.

Action Strategy

The proposed overarching action strategy to promote positive change involves creating a feasible group music therapy program framework designed to support PLWD who experience sundowning in long-term care contexts. It incorporates relevant music therapy experiences (as described in Chapter 2) and explicates how the malleable mediators identified above and more specific action strategies are realized within a flexible framework that can be adapted in context.

Theory of Change

As previously noted, perceived symptoms and behaviours associated with sundowning may be exacerbated or even caused by needs that are not being recognized or adequately addressed in many long-term care contexts. Many PLWD, even up to the late stages of their disease, can perceive and respond to music in meaningful ways, even when they have difficulty processing language and other forms of sensory input (Baird & Thompson, 2020; Ridder et al., 2013; Ridder & Wheeler, 2015; Young, 2013, in press). Scholars have proposed that there are seven capacities of music that contribute to its therapeutic value—music is engaging, emotional, physical, synchronous, personal, social, and persuasive (Brancatisano & Thompson, 2020). These capacities appear to contain inherent connections to the overarching domains of need identified above (physiological, environmental, and psychosocial). Therefore, the modification of relevant variables (i.e., malleable mediators) via a group music therapy program framework that aims to address the actual needs and enhance/strengthen personal resources of PLWD who are experiencing sundowning in long-term care contexts serves as the proposed logic model and theory of change for the present inquiry⁵.

The Program Framework

Program Setting

The setting for this program is a long-term care facility. In order to provide physiological, environmental, and psychosocial supports to multiple residents who are experiencing

⁵ It is important to note that language and procedures contained within the proposed program framework assume a person-centered, resource oriented-oriented stance that focuses on fostering strengths and potentials of PLWD rather than on treating BPSD which can inadvertently pathologize as previously explained.

sundowning in this setting, group music therapy was identified as the most appropriate level of intervention. It is important to note that there is a great deal of variation in how long-term care facilities are designed and run, each one containing unique environmental and systemic challenges that may be difficult to navigate. To create an optimal setting for a music therapy group for residents who are experiencing sundowning, it is recommended that the music therapist take the following factors into consideration, to the extent that they can, and adapt as needed.

Sessions can be held daily (as resources allow) for approximately 1-hour, preferably in the same room/location each time, and in the mid to late afternoon when signs of sundowning typically start to occur. The room should be an enclosed space (with the option of having an open or closed door), and free from any unnecessary auditory or visual distractions. A soundproof room would be ideal. On the other hand, if all of the group participants live on the same unit, it may be possible to create a designated open-concept type of space (e.g., at the end of a hallway), where residents can wander freely in and out of the group. Again, auditory or visual distractions need to be minimized as much as possible, and the music therapist needs to work in collaboration with unit staff to facilitate this outcome. If the designated space has windows, blinds or curtains are essential. Natural light exposure may be beneficial for some residents, especially in terms of orienting them to time of day. However, some residents may become distracted or confused by a window, so it is important to be able to adjust this component as needed. If the session location does not include windows, then, if possible, adjusting the indoor lighting may also help to establish an ambiance that aligns with the time of day. An open layout with minimal clutter will help to ensure that the space is accessible for residents in wheelchairs but not overly confining or hazardous for those who are ambulatory.

It is recommended that this program be structured as a combined open-closed group that consists of core members who attend regularly, and a few seats reserved for temporary or rotating members who join as needed (e.g., during occurrences of sundowning; Yalom & Leszcz, 2020). This structure supports a familiar and cohesive environment through the presence of core members while accommodating varying needs and circumstances, such as the open-concept space noted above. This structure also allows family members or caregivers to participate when appropriate, without risking overcapacity.

When arranging the session space, chairs should be set in a circle to promote eye contact and encourage interactive group dynamics. If feasible, a seating arrangement may be formulated prior to the beginning of sessions, prioritizing positive group interactions. For example, place residents with known positive interactions next to each other, while avoiding pairing individuals who may have conflicts. For residents who are particularly sensitive to external stimuli, positioning them with their backs to potential distractions (e.g., hallway noise, a busy nurse station, or a window) may help enhance their focus and engagement during the session. Depending on the size of the room/designated space and the number of support staff present (addressed below), the number of residents who attend this group can vary but ideally should not exceed eight participants, especially in an enclosed space. This helps to ensure that individuals' needs can be accommodated as they emerge. Limiting the number of residents also avoids overstimulation as a result of too many people in the space, which may also detract from the therapeutic music and sound environment that the music therapist is trying to create.

Session Leader and Support Personnel

The session leader is a certified music therapist who has the necessary theoretical and practical training to enable them to realize and apply music experiences (i.e., musical action strategies) with flexibility and knowledgeable intent. Ideally, the music therapist has previous clinical experience working with PLWD and some acquired knowledge about sundowning. If not, this individual should engage in regular peer and/or professional supervision, especially in the planning, implementation, and early evaluation phases of the program.

If the group is being held in a room not located on the residents' unit, the music therapist will need to secure the services of one or more trained volunteers and/or professional assistants who can safely accompany residents back to their rooms if they indicate that they want to leave. In either an on-unit context or off unit context (i.e., a room located in a different area of the facility building), trained volunteers or professional assistants can support and model participation as indicated by the music therapist. Family members/friends (of participants) may also attend the group and while they may also support participation, if and how they do so should be determined on a case-by-case basis to ensure that everyone is getting the support that they need.⁶

⁶ The proposed music therapy group framework focuses on supporting PLWD who are experiencing sundowning. A future study could propose a variation of this framework that integrates loved ones/friends as music therapy client participants. This is beyond the scope of the present study.

Resources⁷

In addition to securing a designated space, the music therapist will need to secure several chairs for ambulatory participants, support staff/volunteers and family members, and for themselves. The music therapist will also need access to a guitar, or other portable accompaniment for them to play, and a keyboard. A variety of percussion instruments is also required; some that are accessible for a variety of persons to explore tactically (e.g., egg shakers, maracas of varying sizes, hand drums), some that can be used for sensory stimulation (e.g., cabasa, rain stick, wood blocks), and some that may have cultural relevance for participants (e.g., bongo, djembe, frame drum). Additionally, a high-quality sound system with wireless internet connectivity is required, and a device to access the music (i.e., iPad or Android tablet). It is recommended that the music therapist (via the facility) also invest in a subscription to a music streaming platform service, such as Spotify or Apple Music. The music therapist should coordinate the availability of items provided by the facility (e.g., chairs and sound system) with their facility supervisor. A collection of musical repertoire, including playlists, music-books and/or lead sheets should be prepared ahead of time, ensuring it includes songs and pieces that are age appropriate, a range of genres, and music that reflects cultural diversity. Music therapists may consider utilizing an application to organize digital music, if applicable.

The music therapist must be compensated with a fair wage, and several factors need to be considered. This includes the total number of hours worked (on or off-site), which may involve time spent of session preparation and documentation. The music therapist's wage may also be set according to their years of previous professional experience.

Protocols

Referral. Referrals can be received formally or informally from family members/loved ones, or multidisciplinary team members. These referrals may be communicated verbally or submitted in written form (hard copy or online depending upon each facility's established process). Reasons for referral include addressing needs and/or strengthening potentials in various domains of functioning including: communication, cognitive, motor, musical, emotional, and social. Referrals may be made for music therapy at large or made specifically for the music therapy sundowning group (i.e., a PLWD is exhibiting BPS typically

-

⁷ This thesis does not include a budget for resources needed as this may be highly variable. However, if this type of program is being presented as part of a proposal, music therapists will need to include a budget that is formulated taking specific contextual needs and considerations into account.

associated with sundowning). In either case, the music therapist will conduct an assessment (described below) to determine if an individual could potentially benefit by being part of this specific group. If the group is being held in an open-concept space (as described above), an individual could self-refer simply by choosing to join the group as it is occurring. In this case, the music therapist would assess them via their participation and then follow up with this individual to obtain further information that might help to support them in the future should they choose to join the group again (e.g., information pertaining to their cultural background and music preferences).

Assessment. Approaches to assessment will vary according to several contextual factors. If a music therapist is in a permanent part-time or full-time position at a long-term care facility and is integrated as part of the multidisciplinary team, they may have an established music therapy assessment process that can incorporate a music therapy sundowning group as a care plan option. The assessment tool created by Norman (2012; described in Chapter 2) could be adapted to align with the processes of a particular facility. In addition to gathering relevant background information (cultural, musical, and other), this assessment focuses on making observations of individual's behaviour and physical demeanor in response to music experiences (i.e., a protocol designed by the music therapist taking the background information into account) that include singing, movement, and exploring musical instruments. Observations are reported by selecting checkmarks of potential observed responses within five distinct sections: (a) musical training and musical preferences, (b) communication and social interactions, (c) cognitive and motor skills, (d) affective response to the music experiences, and (e) overall assessment and music therapy recommendations.

However, it may be the case that a music therapist facilitating a sundowning group will not be in a position to conduct a detailed assessment (e.g., they come to the facility once a week to run the group). In this case, much of the assessment process may need to take place in the group context (through observing an individual's participation) and through ensuring that the facility staff understand how to make appropriate referrals for this group.

Goal Examples

The goals formulated for this program guideline are typically qualitative, and focus on described observations related to individuals' expressed or perceived quality of life rather than on measuring quantifiable outcomes (Bruscia, 2014; Bunt, 1994). This is both a philosophical and

practical decision. Goals were created to align with the three overarching domains of need (i.e., physiological, environmental, and psychosocial) and their corresponding risk, promotive, and protective factors, and malleable mediators. Strategies—encompassing musical, practical, and therapeutic approaches—were provided to further support addressing the identified needs. See Table 5, Table 6, and Table 7 for an overview of some examples of potential goals and strategies in each domain.

Table 5Physiological Goals and Strategies for a Music Therapy Program Framework

Need or Potential	Goal	Malleable Mediators	Musical and Other Strategies
Adequate sleep, rest,	Release anxiety	Promote means of	Encourage participation in a structured
physical activity.	and/or tension.	decreasing levels of	activity, such as playing instruments,
		anxiety/agitation.	dancing, and movement in response to an
		Orientation to time of	established musical framework;
		day.	vocalized/sung prompts indicating time
			of day— and to ground client in the here-
			and-now while supporting ease of
			transition to and from activities (sing-
			"and now it's time for supper").
Appropriate usage	Minimize risk of	Reduced/more optimal	Adapting music elements (e.g., style,
and monitoring of	experiencing	use of medications.	volume, and rhythm) in consistent and
medications that are	adverse side	Promoting feelings of	predictable ways that promote feelings of
typically used to	effects from	relaxation.	security and/or relaxation.
address sundowning.	medications.		

 Table 6

 Environmental Goals and Strategies for a Music Therapy Program Framework

Need or Potential	Goal	Malleable Mediator	Musical and Other Strategies
Optimal lighting.	Support natural	Light levels.	Open window drapes; adjust indoor
	sleep/wake cycles.		light levels.
Levels of sensory	Experience a sensory	Noise levels.	Simple instrumentation as needed
input and/or	friendly environment		(e.g., unaccompanied singing)
stimulation as			closing doors to block out noise,
determined by			visual distractions etc.
context.			
More home-	Experience a supportive	Design and location of	Private session spaces; open-concept
like/welcoming	and comfortable	personal/common/	seating arrangement; play recorded
designed living	environment.	social spaces.	music (predictable, not too complex)
spaces.			to facilitate orientation and transition
			into the music space.

Table 7Psychosocial Goals and Strategies for a Music Therapy Program Framework

Need or Potential	Goal	Malleable Mediator	Musical and Other Strategies
Opportunities to engage in	Experience social	Enhance interactions	Use positive reinforcement and
constructive, supportive,	engagement and	between PLWD,	validate participation (e.g., singing,
and meaningful	constructive relational	caregivers, and other	humming, clapping) to encourage
personal/professional	interactions.	residents; shift focus	family members/loved
relationships.		from deficit to	ones/support staff to engage in
		potential.	activities (e.g., group singing) with
			residents; musical/verbal orienting
			to other residents.
Opportunities to	Explore creativity,	Access to a variety of	Offer variety of personalized music
participate in personally	self-expression, and	meaningful,	experiences (cultural and individual
meaningful social, leisure,	experience feelings of	supportive, and	considerations); repeat familiar
creative, expressive,	confidence and	interactive	songs verses/choruses; vocalize
and/or other preferred	meaningful social	experiences.	familiar tunes (i.e., use "la-la"
activities.	engagement.		rather than words); incorporate
			participants' names into a song.

Flexible Session Plan Structure

The following flexible session plan (see Table 8) has been developed from information described above and from data collected in Chapter 2. It is intended to serve as a guideline for music therapists to adapt according to their specific long-term care context. Selected music therapy experiences have been included as examples, but music therapists may choose from the range of music experiences outlined in Chapter 2 and incorporate them into this framework as they see fit.

 Table 8

 Flexible Session Plan Structure for a Music Therapy Program to Address Sundowning in PLWD

Music Therapy Experiences	Description and Purpose		
Orientation/transition to the	Residents are oriented to the music space as they hear recorded music upon entering the session room. Number of selections		
Music Space	offered is dependent on time it takes for residents to enter and settle in to space. Medium-tempo instrumental music can be		
	used to create a welcoming atmosphere. Avoid music with overstimulating rhythms. Multiple pre-planned playlists are		
	recommended, which would be refined over time to align with participants' evolving preferences and daily needs.		
Opening/warm up music	The music therapist sings a song with simple accompaniment that aligns' with residents' preferred music or is musically		
	accessible in terms of genre/style. This indicates the start of session and primes participants to receive and engage in music.		
Musical greeting	Original music is offered to participants; lyrics are designed to create a welcoming atmosphere, to aid in orienting		
	participants to their environment/other group members, focus attention on the here-and-now. This is intended to enhance		
	feelings of belonging/community.		
Group sing-along	Residents are encouraged to sing along to familiar songs with live accompaniment. Music therapist may support and/or		
Dancing/movement to music	encourage residents (if they so desire) to dance/move along to music, either independently or with others (i.e., family/loved		
	ones, staff, other residents). Safety considerations may need to be addressed.		
Playing small percussion	Music therapist provides small percussion instruments that compliments residents' tactile needs, modeling engagement wit		
instruments	gentle hand-over-hand if needed. Alternative participation methods include body percussion (e.g., clapping), singing, or		
Small group improvisation	listening. For small groups (4-6 participants), group improvisation may be explored. Individuals are encouraged to		
	participate in meaningful ways (i.e., not just make noise). Be mindful of potential for overstimulation.		
Cooling down experience	Participants are re-oriented to group singing and familiar music (or genre) with a slow(er), steady beat that assists them in		
	feeling grounded. Lyrics may be simple, if used.		
Closing/transition music	Final closing song is presented; residents are encouraged to participate as they wish (sing, listen, sway, etc.) Music and		
	lyrics convey a sense of closure; residents are cued to transition to the next activity (e.g., dinner time) through lyrics and/or		
	other prompts.		

Note. Activities that fall under *Group sing-along*, *Dancing/movement to music* can be alternated and/or repeated with *Playing small instruments* and *Small group improvisation* as the session unfolds depending on the residents' needs.

Other Select Considerations

In addition to the information outlined in the program framework above, selected details are included in this section for music therapists to consider when facilitating a sundowning group. This is by no means an exhaustive list and could be further developed and refined in subsequent research projects or clinical papers.

There may be some residents who are experiencing sundowning but who may feel uncomfortable in group settings or who become overwhelmed or agitated by the music, sounds, and/or people. In these cases, individualized music therapy sessions may be more helpful. Residents who are prone to wandering or pacing may not feel comfortable in a closed room. In these cases, a sundowning group that occurs in an open area (e.g., at the end of a hallway as previously described) may allow these individuals to participate in ways that enable them to move in and out of the group as they please, but still reap benefit from participating in the group. In addition to sensory environment adaptations previously outlined, the music therapist could also consider adapting percussion instruments to make them less *stimulating* (e.g., decrease volume and lower frequency) while at the same time maintaining the instrument's integrity. For example, removing some of the metal cymbals from a tambourine or wrapping felt around a shaker. However, cultural significance of particular instruments may need to be considered and, in some instances, adaptations may not be appropriate. Finally, while trained volunteers and/or support staff greatly enhance what can be done in a music therapy group to support residents who are experiencing sundowning (as previously discussed), it may be the case that consistent support personnel are not available (for various reasons). In this case, the music therapist may need to limit the number of participants according to what they feel they can adequately support without assistance.

Chapter Summary

In order to develop the program theory for a group music therapy framework to address sundowning, key elements such as risk factors, promotive and protective factors, malleable mediators, identified needs, and intervention levels and program settings were identified. This informed a proposed program framework, which included an action strategy, theory of change, resource development, and protocols. A flexible session plan structure was then created and selected considerations highlighted.

Chapter 5. Discussion

This final chapter offers some brief reflections upon the research process and results, including some of the challenges encountered in aligning an intervention research methodology and much of the implicated existing literature with a client-centered philosophy and a resource-oriented approach to music therapy practice for PLWD experiencing sundowning. Limitations of the study will also be presented along with implications for future research, practice, and advocacy.

Brief Reflections

A significant challenge in conducting this research was working to align an intervention research design (which is inherently problem focused) with a resource-oriented, person-centered philosophy. Furthermore, I only found four articles that addressed music therapy and sundowning, and much of the existing literature in dementia care conceptualizes music therapy as a treatment for BPSD, where music is regarded as a means of fixing a problem (i.e., perceived behaviours and symptoms) rather than as a resource to enhance quality of life. In practice, most music therapists working in dementia care indicate that they use a person-centered approach, emphasizing individual needs and quality of life over using music as a treatment per se (Young, in press). This disconnect between research and practice calls into question the relevance of much of the current literature in the field. If research is not aligned with how a practice is being realized, its applicability to real-world care may be limited. This also highlights a broader tendency in many long-term care settings, to medicate and *problematize* PLWD, rather than engage and support them in meaningful ways that will help them to fulfill their personal potentials for quality of life, even as their needs and circumstances change over time (Young, in press). Music therapy has much to offer in this regard and its full potential to support PLWD in long-term care, including those who are experiencing sundowning, has yet to be realized.

Limitations

Throughout the course of this research, I held certain assumptions that could be considered as limitations, as they may have unintentionally influenced the data collection and analysis processes. I assumed that a music therapy program framework that specifically addresses sundowning would be a welcome means of support for PLWD in all long-term care contexts. I also assumed that music therapists would have opportunities to integrate this type of program into long-term care settings as part of their residents' overall care. However, this may not always be

the case, and my suggestions could be limited by the constraints of individual music therapists' employment situations. Finally, given the large amount of literature pertaining to music/music therapy and dementia care, I found it difficult to distill all of this information into relevant fundamental components that may have further informed the development of the program theory and the proposed music therapy program framework.

Implications

Research

As this research was delimited to the first 1.5 steps of Fraser and Galinsky's (2010) intervention research methodology, the proposed program has not been tested. Future research that evaluates the proposed program in various long term care settings would help to validate and/or further refine various components. Qualitative or quantitative tools that assess quality of life could be part of this research. It would also be interesting to conduct surveys or interviews that explore the types of music experiences that music therapists actually use when working with PLWD as what was cited in the literature was somewhat limited, particularly with regard to compositional and improvisational experiences. Finally, future research could explore adapting the proposed framework or creating a new group music therapy program framework to provide support to others who are affected by dementia/issues related to sundowning (e.g., that personal and professional caregivers, spouses, other family members and friends, etc.).

Practice

The flexibility of the present framework allows opportunities for both novice and experienced music therapists to adapt it to various contexts, including online practice, practicum sites, part time and full-time work settings. As such, they will need to consider factors not fully addressed in this study, such as budgetary constraints, technology considerations, contextual issues, and resource availability. Practitioners may also consider adapting elements of this program to ensure that residents experiencing sundowning continue to receive music support during times when the music therapist may be absent (e.g., on weekends or during vacations). The music therapist could compile a selection of playlists and/or audio record music sessions that could be implemented by others. Rather than aiming to facilitate the same program, the idea would be to train individuals (volunteers and/or staff) on how to use music safely, respectfully, and appropriately within the scope of their own knowledge and skill set. Ongoing consultation with the music therapist would be essential.

Advocacy

This thesis provides a strong rationale as to why and how music therapy can be important means of addressing sundowning in long-term care. It also provides a clear but flexible group program framework. Therefore, it can be used as a resource to help music therapists to advocate for this type of service in long-term care facilities where they currently work or hope to work. It can help them to plan, implement, and maintain a program based on current knowledge and evidence without having to *reinvent the wheel*. Finally, and most importantly, this thesis advocates for widespread implementation of a service that could significantly improve quality of life for PLWD in long-term care who are experiencing sundowning.

References

- Abbott, E. A. (2013). Elderly residents in nursing facilities. In L. Eyre (Ed.), *Guidelines for music therapy practice in mental health* (pp. 685–717). Barcelona Publishers.
- Aigen, K. (2015). A critique of evidence-based practice in music therapy. *Music Therapy Perspectives*, 33(1), 12–24. https://doi.org/10.1093/mtp/miv013
- Aldridge, D. (Ed.). (2000). *Music therapy in dementia care: More new voices*. Jessica Kingsley Publishers.
- Alzheimer's Association. (n.d.). Caregiving. https://www.alz.org/help-support/caregiving
- Alzheimer's Association. (n.d.). *Sleep issues and Sundowning*. https://www.alz.org/help-support/caregiving/stages-behaviors/sleep-issues-sundowning
- Alzheimer's Association. (n.d.). *Types of dementia*. https://www.alz.org/alzheimers-dementia/types-of-dementia
- Alzheimer's Association. (n.d.). *What is Dementia?* https://www.alz.org/alzheimers-dementia/what-is-dementia
- Alzheimer's Disease International. (2022). *World Alzheimer report 2022*. https://www.alzint.org/resource/world-alzheimer-report-2022/
- Alzheimer Society of Canada. (n.d.) Long term care. https://alzheimer.ca/en.
- Alzheimer Society of Canada. (n.d.). *Understanding how your relationship may change*. https://alzheimer.ca/en/help-support/i-have-friend-or-family-member-who-lives-dementia/understanding-how-your-relationship
- Alzheimer Society of Canada. (n.d.) *Restlessness or "sundowning."*https://alzheimer.ca/en/help-support/im-caring-person-living-dementia/understanding-symptoms/restlessness-or-sundowning
- American Music Therapy Association (n.d.). *History of music therapy*. https://www.musictherapy.org/about/history/
- Baird, A., Garrido, S., & Tamplin, J. (Eds.). (2020). *Music and dementia: From cognition to therapy*. Oxford University Press.
- Baird, A., & Thompson, W. F. (2020). Preserved musical instrument playing in dementia: A unique form of access to memory and the self". In A. Baird, S. Garrido, & J. Tamplin, J. (Eds.), *Music and dementia: From cognition to therapy*, (pp.138–167). Oxford University Press.

- Beer, L. E. (2016). The role of the music therapist in training caregivers of people who have advanced dementia. *Nordic Journal of Music Therapy*, *26*(2), 185–199. https://doi.org/10.1080/08098131.2016.1186109
- Belgrave, M., Alice-Ann Darrow, Walworth, D., & Wlodarczyk, N. (2011). *Music therapy* and geriatric populations: A handbook for practicing music therapists and healthcare professionals (1st ed.). American Music Therapy Association.
- Bliwise, D. L., Carroll, J. S., Lee, K. A., Nekich, J. C., & Dement, W. C. (1993). Sleep and "sundowning" in nursing home patients with dementia. *Psychiatry Research*, 48(3), 277–292. https://doi.org/10.1016/0165-1781(93)90078-U
- Borczon, R. M. (2017). Music therapy: A fieldwork primer. Barcelona Publishers.
- Boronat, A. C., Ferreira-Maia, A. P., & Wang, Y. (2019). Sundown syndrome in older persons: A scoping review. *Journal of the American Medical Directors Association*, 20(6), 664-671.e5. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jamda.2019.03.001
- Bradt, J. (2012). Randomized controlled trials in music therapy: Guidelines for design and implementation. *Journal of Music Therapy*, *49*(2), 120–149. https://doi.org/10.1093/jmt/49.2.120
- Brancatisano, O., & Thompson, W. F. (2020). Seven capacities of music that underpin its therapeutic value in dementia care. In A. Baird, S. Garrido, & J. Tamplin (Eds.), *Music and dementia: From cognition to therapy*. Oxford University Press.
- Bright, R. (2017). Profile 7: Ruth Bright: Australia. In J. F. Mahoney (Ed.), *The lives of music therapists: Profiles in creativity- Volume 1* (pp. 114–128). Barcelona Publishers.
- Bruscia, K. E. (2014). *Defining music therapy* (3rd ed.). Barcelona Publishers.
- Bunt, L. (1994). Music therapy: An art beyond words. Routledge.
- Cadieux M. A., Garcia L. J., Patrick J. (2013). Needs of people with dementia in long-term care: A systematic review. *American Journal of Alzheimer's Disease and Other Dementias*, 28(8), 723–733. https://doi-org.lib-ezproxy.concordia.ca/10.1188/1533317513500840
- Campo, M., & Chaudhury, H. (2012). Informal social interaction among residents with dementia in special care units: Exploring the role of the physical and social environments. *Dementia*, 11(3), 401–423. https://doi.org/10.1177/1471301211421189

- Canadian Institute for Health Information. (n.d.). *Dementia in home and community care*[report]. https://www.cihi.ca/en/dementia-in-canada/dementia-care-across-the-health-system/dementia-in-home-and-community-care
- Canadian Institute for Health Information. (n.d.). *Unpaid caregiver challenges and supports*. https://www.cihi.ca/en/dementia-in-canada/unpaid-caregiver-challenges-and-supports#top
- Canevelli, M., Valletta, M., Trebbastoni, A., Sarli, G., D'Antonio, F., Tariciotti, L., de Lena, C., & Bruno, G. (2016). Sundowning in dementia: Clinical relevance, pathophysiological determinants, and therapeutic approaches. *Frontiers in Medicine*, *3*. https://doi.org/10.3389/fmed.2016.00073
- Cipriani, G., Lucetti, C., Carlesi, C., Danti, S., & Nuti, A. (2015). Sundown syndrome and dementia. *European Geriatric Medicine*, *6*(4), 375–380. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.eurger.2015.03.006
- Clair, A. A. (2017). Profile 10: Alicia Ann Clair: United States of America. In J. F. Mahoney (Ed.), *The lives of music therapists: Profiles in creativity- Volume 2* (pp. 129-140). Barcelona Publishers.
- Clements-Cortés, A. (2020). Understanding the continuum of musical experiences for people with dementia. In A. Baird, S. Garrido, & J. Tamplin (Eds.), *Music and dementia:*From cognition to therapy. Oxford University Press.
- Cohen-Mansfield, J., Dakheel-Ali, M., Marx, M. S., Thein, K., & Regier, N. G. (2015). Which unmet needs contribute to behavior problems in persons with advanced dementia? *Psychiatry Research*, 228(1), 59–64. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.psychres.2015.03.043
- Cohen-Mansfield, J., Hai, T., & Comishen, M. (2017). Group engagement in persons with dementia: The concept and its measurement. *Psychiatry Research*, *251*, 237–243. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.psychres.2017.02.013
- Concordia University. (2020). *Music therapy practicum handbook (2020-2021): Graduate diploma* [Unpublished manuscript]. Department of Music Therapy, Concordia University.
- Cuddy, L. L., Duffin, J. M., Gill, S. S., Brown, C. L., Sikka, R., & Vanstone, A. D. (2012).

 Memory for melodies and lyrics in Alzheimer's disease. *Music Perception*, *29*(5), 479–491. https://doi.org/10.1525/mp.2012.29.5.479

- Exum, M. E., Phelps, B. J., Nabers, K. E., & Osborne, J. G. (1993). Sundown syndrome: Is it reflected in the use of PRN medications for nursing home residents? *The Gerontologist*, *33*(6), 756–761. https://doi.org/10.1093/geront/33.6.756
- Fraser, M. W., Galinsky, M. J., & Richman, J. M. (1999). Risk, protection, and resilience: Toward a conceptual framework for social work practice. *Social Work Research*, *23*(3), 131–143. https://doi.org/10.1093/swr/23.3.131
- Fraser, M. W., Richman, J. M., Galinsky, M. J., & Day, S. H. (2009). *Intervention research:*Developing social programs. Oxford University Press. https://ebookcentral-proquest-com.lib-ezproxy.concordia.ca/lib/concordia-ebooks/detail.action?docID=3053042
- Fraser, M. W., & Galinsky, M. J. (2010). Steps in intervention research: Designing and developing social programs. *Research on social work practice*, *20*(5), 459–466. https://doi.org/10.1177/1049731509358424
- Gagnon, L., Gosselin, N., Provencher, V., & Bier, N. (2012). Perception and emotional judgments of music in dementia of the Alzheimer type: A short case study. *Music Perception*, 29(5), 509–519. https://doi.org/10.1525/mp.2012.29.5.509
- Gallagher-Thompson, D., Brooks, J. O., Bliwise, D., Leader, J., & Yesavage, J. A. (1992). The relations among caregiver stress, "sundowning" symptoms, and cognitive decline in Alzheimer's disease. *Journal of the American Geriatrics Society*, *40*(8), 807–810. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1532-5415.1992.tb01853.x
- Gitlin, L. N., Kales, H. C., & Lyketsos, C. G. (2012). Nonpharmacologic management of behavioral symptoms in dementia. *JAMA*, *308*(19), 2020. https://doi.org/10.1001/jama.2012.36918
- Global Council on Brain Health. (2020). *Music on our minds: The rich potential of music to promote brain health and mental well-being*. American Association of Retired Persons. https://doi.org/10.26419/pia.00103.001
- Gnanasekaran, G. (2015). "Sundowning" as a biological phenomenon: Current understandings and future directions: An update. *Aging Clinical and Experimental Research*, *28*(3), 383–392. https://doi.org/10.1007/s40520-015-0431-3
- Hansen, S., Kanning, M., Lauer, R., Steinacker, J. M., & Schlicht, W. (2017). MAP-IT: A practical tool for planning complex behavior modification interventions. *Health Promotion Practice*, *18*(5), 696–705. https://doi.org/10.1177/1524839917710454

- Hernández, M., Mestres, C., Modamio, P., Junyent, J., Costa-Tutusaus, L., Lastra, C., & Mariño, E. (2019). Adverse drug events in patients with dementia and neuropsychiatric/behavioral, and psychological symptoms, a one-year prospective study. *International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health*, *16*(6), 934. https://doi.org/10.3390/ijerph16060934
- Jacobsen, J. H., Stelzer, J., Fritz, T. H., Chételat, G., La Joie, R., & Turner, R. (2015). Why musical memory can be preserved in advanced Alzheimer's disease. *Brain*, *138*(8), 2438–2450. https://doi.org/10.1093/brain/awv135
- Janus, S. I. M., Vink, A. C., Ridder, H. M., Geretsegger, M., Stige, B., Gold, C., & Zuidema,
 S. U. (2020). Developing consensus description of group music therapy characteristics
 for persons with dementia. *Nordic Journal of Music Therapy*, 30(1), 24–40.
- Khachiyants, N., Trinkle, D., Son, S. J., & Kim, K. Y. (2011). Sundown syndrome in persons with dementia: An update. *Psychiatry Investigation*, *8*(4), 275. https://doi.org/10.4306/pi.2011.8.4.275
- Krøier, J. K., Stige, B., & Ridder, H. M. (2021). Non-verbal interactions between music therapists and persons with dementia. A qualitative phenomenological and arts-based inquiry. *Music Therapy Perspectives*, *39*(2), 162–171. https://doi.org/10.1093/mtp/miab008
- Machiels, M., Metzelthin, S. F., Hamers, J. P., & Zwakhalen, S. M. (2017). Interventions to improve communication between people with dementia and nursing staff during daily nursing care: A systematic review. *International Journal of Nursing Studies*, 66, 37–46. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijnurstu.2016.11.017
- Madsø, K. G. (2022). *Momentary well-being in dementia: Observational assessment of psychosocial interventions and music therapy* [Unpublished doctoral dissertation]. University of Bergen.
- Mayo Foundation for Medical Education and Research. (2024, March 26). *Sundowning: Tips for dealing with late-day confusion*. Mayo Clinic. https://www.mayoclinic.org/diseases-conditions/alzheimers-disease/expert-answers/sundowning/faq-20058511

- McDermott, O., Crellin, N., Ridder, H. M., & Orrell, M. (2012). Music therapy in dementia: A narrative synthesis systematic review. *International Journal of Geriatric Psychiatry*, 28(8), 781–794. https://doi.org/10.1002/gps.3895
- McDermott, O., Orrell, M., & Ridder, H. M. (2014a). The development of music in dementia assessment scales (MiDAS). *Nordic Journal of Music Therapy*, 24(3), 232–251. https://doi.org/10.1080/08098131.2014.907333
- McDermott, O., Orrell, M., & Ridder, H. M. (2014b). The importance of music for people with dementia: The perspectives of people with dementia, family carers, staff and music therapists. *Aging & Mental Health*, *18*(6), 706–716. https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/24410398/
- Menegardo, C. S., Friggi, F. A., Scardini, J. B., Rossi, T. S., Vieira, T. D. S., Tieppo, A., & Morelato, R. L. (2019). Sundown syndrome in patients with Alzheimer's disease dementia. *Dementia & Neuropsychologia*, 13(4), 469–474. https://doi.org/10.1590/1980-57642018dn13-040015
- Mercadal-Brotons, M. (2018). Profile 9: Melissa Mercadal-Brotons: Spain. In J. F. Mahoney (Ed.), *The lives of music therapists: Profiles in creativity- Volume 3* (pp. 90–98). Barcelona Publishers.
- Merriam-Webster, Incorporated. (2018). *Definition of psychosocial*. Merriam-Webster.com. https://www.merriam-webster.com/dictionary/psychosocial
- Mitsudome, Y. (2013). *Development and reliability of a music therapy assessment tool for people with dementia* [Unpublished doctoral dissertation]. Temple University.
- Mueller, C., Molokhia, M., Perera, G., Veronese, N., Stubbs, B., Shetty, H., Codling, D.,
 Huntley, J., & Stewart, R. (2018). Polypharmacy in people with dementia:
 Associations with adverse health outcomes. *Experimental Gerontology*, *106*, 240–245.
 https://doi.org/10.1016/j.exger.2018.02.011
- Munk-Madsen, N. M. (2001). Assessment in music therapy with clients suffering from dementia. *Nordic Journal of Music Therapy*, 10(2), 205–208. https://doi.org/10.1080/08098130109478033
- National Institute on Aging. (July 17, 2024). *Coping with agitation, aggression, and sundowning in Alzheimer's disease*. https://www.nia.nih.gov/health/alzheimers-changes-behavior-and-communication/coping-agitation-aggression-and-sundowning

- Norman, R. (2012). Music therapy assessment of older adults in nursing homes. *Music Therapy Perspectives*, 30(1), 8-16. https://doi.org/10.1093/mtp/30.1.8
- Odell-Miller, H. (2017). Profile 29: Helen Odell-Miller: United Kingdom. In J. F. Mahoney (Ed.), *The lives of music therapists: Profiles in creativity- Volume 2* (pp. 365–384). Barcelona Publishers.
- Park, H. Y., Park, J. W., Song, H. J., Sohn, H. S., & Kwon, J. W. (2017). The association between polypharmacy and dementia: A nested case-control study based on a 12-year longitudinal cohort database in South Korea. *PLOS ONE*, 12(1), e0169463. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0169463
- Petocz, P., & Lesta, B. (2006). Familiar group singing: Addressing mood and social behaviour of residents with dementia and displaying sundowning. *The Australian Journal of Music Therapy*, 17, 2–17.
- Power, A. (2019, February 6). *ECT for dementia and the dangers of the BPSD mindset*. ChangingAging. https://changingaging.org/dementia/ect-for-dementia-and-the-dangers-of-the-bpsd-mindset/
- Public Health Agency of Canada. (2016, May 12). *Search best practices*. Canadian Best Practices Portal CBPP. https://cbpp-pcpe.phac-aspc.gc.ca/interventions/search-interventions/
- Public Health Agency of Canada. (2021, April 20). *A dementia strategy for Canada: Together we aspire*. Canada.ca. https://www.canada.ca/en/public-health/services/publications/diseases-conditions/dementia-strategy.html
- Rados, R., Kim, J., Kono, S., & Horton, J. (2021). Nature-based video with music for individuals experiencing an episode of sundown syndrome. *Journal of Long-Term Care*, 0(2021), 294. https://doi.org/10.31389/jltc.69
- Raglio, A., Gianelli, M., Moniz-Cook, E., & Manthorpe, J. (2020). Supporting people with dementia through music. In J. Manthorpe & E. Moniz-Cook (Eds.), *Timely psychosocial interventions in dementia care: Evidence-based practice* (pp. 179–190). Jessica Kingsley Publishers.
- Ray, K. D., & Mittelman, M. S. (2015). Music therapy: A nonpharmacological approach to the care of agitation and depressive symptoms for nursing home residents with dementia. *Dementia*, 16(6), 689–710. https://doi.org/10.1177/1471301215613779

- Ridder, H. M., Stige, B., Qvale, L. G., & Gold, C. (2013). Individual music therapy for agitation in dementia: An exploratory randomized controlled trial. *Aging & Mental Health*, 17(6), 667-678. https://doi.org/10.1080/13607863.2013.790926
- Ridder, H. M., & Wheeler, B. L. (2015). Music therapy for older adults. In B. L. (Ed.), *Music therapy handbook* (pp. 1046–1080). Barcelona Publishers.
- Ross, M. (2017). A resource-oriented and relationship based music therapy approach for persons living with dementia [Unpublished master's thesis]. University of Concordia.
- Shiells, K., Pivodic, L., Holmerová, I., & Van den Block, L. (2019). Self-reported needs and experiences of people with dementia living in nursing homes: A scoping review. *Aging & Mental Health*, 24(10), 1553–1568. https://doi.org/10.1080/13607863.2019.1625303
- Silva, M. W. B., Sousa-Muñoz, R. L., Frade, H. C., Fernandes, P. A., & Magalhães, A. D. O. (2017). Sundown syndrome and symptoms of anxiety and depression in hospitalized elderly. *Dementia & Neuropsychologia*, *11*(2), 154–161. https://doi.org/10.1590/1980-57642016dn11-020008
- Smebye, K. L., & Kirkevold, M. (2013). The influence of relationships on personhood in dementia care: A qualitative, hermeneutic study. *BMC*Nursing, 12(1). https://doi.org/10.1186/1472-6955-12-29
- Todd, W. D. (2020). Potential pathways for circadian dysfunction and sundowning-related behavioral aggression in Alzheimer's disease and related dementias. *Frontiers in Neuroscience*, 14. https://doi.org/10.3389/fnins.2020.00910
- Tomaino, C. (2016, October 11). *Music's effect on Alzheimer's*.

 CareLiving.org. http://www.careliving.org/tomaino-music-therapy-oliver-sacks/
- Tomaino, C. M. (2017). Profile 43: Concetta M. Tomaino: United States of America. In J. F. Mahoney (Ed.), *The lives of music therapists: Profiles in creativity- Volume 2* (pp. 567–582). Barcelona Publishers.
- van Tongeren, J. M. Z., Harkes-Idzinga, S. F., van der Sijs, H., Atiqi, R., van den Bemt, B. J. F., Draijer, L. W., Hiel, D., Kerremans, A., Kremers, B., de Leeuw, M., Olthoff, M. V., Pham, T. K. L., Valentijn-Robertz, R., Tsoi, K., Wichers, I., de Wit, M., & Borgsteede, S. D. (2020). The development of practice recommendations for drug-disease interactions by literature review and expert opinion. *Frontiers in Pharmacology*, *11*. https://doi.org/10.3389/fphar.2020.00707

- Venturelli M, Scarsini R, Muti E, Salvagno GL, Schena F. (2013). Sundowning syndrome and hypothalamic-pituitary-adrenal axis dysregulation in individuals with Alzheimer's disease: Is there an association? *Journal of the American Geriatrics Society, 61*(11), 2055–2056. https://doi.org/10.1111/jgs.12491
- Vink, A., & Hanser, S. (2018). Music-based therapeutic interventions for people with dementia: A mini-review. *Medicines*, *5*(4), 109. https://doi.org/10.3390/medicines5040109
- Verdelho, A., & Gonçalves-Pereira, M. (2016). Neuropsychiatric symptoms in cognitive impairment and dementia: A brief introductory overview. In *Neuropsychiatric Symptoms of Neurological Disease*, 1–7. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-39138-0_1
- Whitcomb, J. B. (1994). I would weave a song for you. *Activities, Adaptation & Aging*, 18(2), 57–74. https://doi.org/10.1300/j016v18n02_05
- Xie, Z., Chen, F., Li, W. A., Geng, X., Li, C., Meng, X., Feng, Y., Liu, W., & Yu, F. (2017). A review of sleep disorders and melatonin. *Neurological Research*, *39*(6), 559–565. https://doi.org/10.1080/01616412.2017.1315864
- Yaghmour, S. M. (2021). Impact of settings and culture on nurses' knowledge of and attitudes and perceptions towards people with dementia: An integrative literature review. *Nursing Open*, *9*(1), 66-93. https://doi.org/10.1002/nop2.1106
- Yalom, I. D., & Leszcz, M. (2020). *The theory and practice of group psychotherapy* (6th ed.). Basic Books.
- Yevchak, A. M., Steis, M. R., & Evans, L. K. (2012). Sundown syndrome: A systematic review of the literature. *Research in Gerontological Nursing*, *5*(4), 294–308. https://doi.org/10.3928/19404921-20120906-04
- Young, L. (2013). Persons with Alzheimer's disease and other dementias. In: Eyre, Lillian, (ed.) *Guidelines for music therapy practice in mental health*. Barcelona Publishers
- Young, L. (in press). Deconstructing assumptions about how music helps persons living with dementia. In J. Lang (Ed.) Music and Wellbeing in Education and Community Contexts. Cambridge Scholars.
- Young, L. (2024). Music therapy at end of life for persons with advanced dementia. Chapter 44. In C. Dileo & M. Baroni (Eds.) *Music Therapy at End of Life* (Second Edition). Jeffrey Books.

Zwerling, J. L., Cohen, J. A., & Verghese, J. (2016). Dementia and caregiver stress. *Neurodegenerative Disease Management*, *6*(2), 69–72. https://doi.org/10.2217/nmt-2015-0007